Scotland’s Water Safety Reference Group
Inaugural Meeting
Perth Community Fire Station, Monday 18th August 2014

1.Welcome and introductions

Carlene McAvoy of RoSPA welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained that she would facilitate proceedings today in the absence of the Group electing a Chairperson in due course.  Rab Middlemass, of Scotland’s Fire and Rescue Service gave the housekeeping arrangements.  Carlene thanked Rab for providing the premises and the lunch for the meeting.
Along with those present in the room, those who teleconferenced in also introduced themselves.  The Sederunt is below:

Carlene McAvoy
- 
RoSPA

Elizabeth Lumsden
-
RoSPA

Jennifer McOmish 
-
Perth & Kinross Council

Fraser Grant

-
SFRS

Martin Millar

-
SFRS

Julie Harkins

-
South Lanarkshire Council

Colin MacDougal
-
Police Scotland

Stephen MacDonald -
Scottish Canoe Association

Dave Rossetter
-
Glenmore Lodge

Michael Avril 

-
RNLI

Darren Lewis

-
RNLI

David Birrell

-
Fife Community Safety Partnership

Ann Williams

-
East Ayrshire Council

Craig Mathieson
-
Scottish Swimming


Allan Band 

- 
East Dunbartonshire Council

Paul Richardson
-
Scottish Borders Council

Yvonne Beresford 
-
West Lothian Council

John Beresford 
-
SCSN

Carol Turnbull
-
Scottish Borders Council
John Reid 

-
Highland Council

Stephen McHenry
-
East Renfrewshire Council

Dean Cowper
-
Scottish Government

Rab Middlemas
-
SFRS

Helen Miller

-
North Ayrshire Council

Carol Raeburn 
-
RNLI Youth Education

Chris Lawson
-
East Lothian Council


Murray Humphries
-
Loch Watch Loch Awe

Iain Mackinnon 
-
Argyll and Bute Council

Grant Murray 
-
Scottish Water

Frank Creighton
-
Comhairle nan Eilean Siar (tele-conference)
Brian Archibald
-
Orkney Islands Council (tele-conference)

Joanne Murray
-
Police Community Safety Officer, Orkney (tele-conf)
Sara Fox 

-
Shetland Islands Council (tele-confernce)

2. The water safety picture – recent WAID statistics
Carlene McAvoy’s presentation is available on the website www.watersafetyscotland.org.uk 
3. Forum website and policy document
Carlene informed the Group of the publication ‘Water Safety Policy in Scotland – A Guide’ and passed a copy around for the Group to peruse advising that a copy would be emailed to all members.  Carlene also advised that the impending SWSRG website would be available soon.
4. Presentation 1 – RNLI and our Vision 
The presentation from Michael Avril of RNLI is available on the website www.watersafetyscotland.org.uk 
5. Presentation 2 – Partnership Working

Helen Millar of North Ayrshire Council gave the Group an example of the situation in her local authority area and advised that they progressed with a water safety policy only after being contacted by RoSPA. Helen reminded those present of how local authorities are strapped for cash and that the area of water safety is one that is often overlooked. However, she was very grateful for the assistance given by Darren Lewis of RNLI and that of the Ayrshire Rivers Trust. The Trust deal with invasive weeds and assisted with GIS mapping and risk assessments when they were using a drone to map out water courses. Now that this work has been done Helen said they would move on to working with schools with the assistance of the RLNI and the Fire and Rescue Service.  Helen advocated how important it is to have a partnership such as this to help deliver on water safety.  Questions to Helen related to the particular department that was dealing with this (Environmental and Related Services – Street Scene Department) and whether Helen had calculated how much it would cost to implement the policy in North Ayrshire Council (Helen replied that no costing had been done but said a fatality would have cost more.)  A further question was asked about whether Helen had used the local Community Safety Strategic Assessment and she replied that although she hoped to, she had not done so yet.
6. Presentation 3 – Multi Agency Response

Colin MacDougal of Police Scotland delivered this presentation (available at www.watersafetyscotland.org.uk ).
7. Discussion and way forward for the Group

The floor was then opened for comment, questions and discussion.  The following points were raised;
Chris Lawson highlighted the important role retailers can play regarding the provision of information and advice on safety aids and devices.

Michael Avril commented he had trained up some people in shops on the differences between lifejackets and buoyancy aids.

Iain Mackinnon raised the issue of licensing and confirmed there is and Events Safety Team in Argyll and Bute Council and suggested this is something everyone should look at. Iain also said he was hoping for a national water safety strategy and that we would all buy into it and support it.
Martin Millar commented that there is a lack of understanding of the magnitude of the challenge and that to date, SFRS hadn’t contributed to WAID.

Grant Murray highlighted the 270 reservoirs that Scottish Water has responsibility for and that this is not a coastal issue. They are inland and people cannot be stopped from swimming in them.  Scottish Water has spent £1.7m on preventative measures recently including new signage.  He also mentioned the Land Reform Act and how messages need to be delivered without contravening it.  There is a major challenge with young adults and he would be looking for a campaign on water safety across the board.  He is looking at securing the support of Commonwealth Games committees and emphasised the need to get into deliver safety messages within schools.

Carol Raeburn said she was working on Swim Safe on Windermere where young people were invited, or dropped into, session to get experience of swimming in open water and that this project might be brought to Scotland.  She agreed with the importance of education in schools but that little resources were allocated and volunteers had to be relied upon.

Craig Mathieson mentioned they were reviewing their Learn to Swim plan where the aim was for all children to be able to swim before leaving school.  They are currently lobbying the Scottish Government for funding.  The issue is not just regarding swimming in pools but also looking at the core skills required should someone fall into some other type of water. 

Frank Creighton said he had already raised the issue of using Cashback for Communities monies to teach children to swim as on the islands people are always close to water and there is only currently minimum reference to water safety in the curriculum. Often Cashback money will go to football related activities. He agreed that learning to swim in a swimming pool was not sufficient as additional techniques were often required locally and there was a need to teach survival skills in water.

Craig agreed that funding appeared to be running out and went on to highlight the unique objectives used in the Netherland where children were encouraged to develop the required standards much quicker.

Frank suggested the Group could approach Cashback for Communities for the money to be spent on survival training.

Ann Williams pointed out that via Youthlink, there already was an element within Cashback that could be used for swimming lessons.
Carlene suggested that education and swimming were key priorities for a strategy and reminded everyone that the National Water Safety Forum has a strategy but asked if the members of this Group thought we needed a Scottish strategy.

John Beresford highlighted the national Justice Strategy and the inclusion of reducing risk and unintentional harm. He also mentioned the Builder Safer Communities approach to come out of the Justice Strategy and that the second part of this is about reducing the risk for unintentional harm. A meeting is planned to discuss this on 28th August and John suggested that water safety should be included and perhaps this Group should wait to hear the outcomes of these discussion.  Other members of the Group agreed and Liz Lumsden confirmed she would be attending the meeting on the 28th and would both highlight this group there and report back to members after the event.
Chris emphasised the need to capture the inland water information from the Fire and Rescue Service to assist with raising greater awareness. 

Iain also spoke of the information held by a number of different agencies supported by lots of anecdotal information.  He is focussed on Loch Awe but suggested that every local should be represented on this Group and enquired if we should be tapping into COSLA. Iain also agreed that face-ti-face meetings were not always possible and that there is a need for the Group to appoint a Chairperson and that we should be looking at forming appropriate sub groups eventually. Carlene reminded everyone of the need to input both inland and coastal information to the WAID system.
John Beresford advised that the Scottish Community Safety Network’s membership includes all of the 32 local authorities as well as other organisations all of which are good contacts.  The Network distributes a monthly newsletter to 750 recipients and he will include reference to the work of this Group. 

Yvonne Beresford asked those present where water safety sits within the different local authorities and suggested it will depend on whether the local risks have been classified as High Medium or Low which department will take it on,

John Reid agreed and confirmed that initially in his area no-one came forward to take this forward after RoSPA’s first contact.
Yvonne suggested level of engagement depends on the picture from the local data.

Martin reminded the Group that SFRS has data and that he would ensure this will be fed into WAID from now on.  Michael Avril said that this would all help the information collection to snowball – if everyone adds snippets of what they know the data situation can only improve.

Ann Williams urged members to make links to their local Community Planning Partnerships to help them get a more balanced picture and John Beresford that the Building Safer Communities Programmes was the place to take this forward.  Martin advised that Mr Lewis Ramsay of Scotland’s Fire and Rescue Service was taking the lead on the unintentional harm aspect of Building Safer Communities and would anticipate water safety being included in the programme. The driver of this programme is the Scottish Government.  Martin agreed on the importance of education but confirmed the F&RS did not have enough resources but was working with Go Safe Scotland to deliver safety messages.

Grant advised Scottish Water is also working with Go Safe Scotland and agreed on the importance of education but that we all need to work together with one message and as one unit.  Grant also suggested only one or two local authority representatives might be required via COSLA but John Beresford said we still needed individual local authority points of contact to help align with the Building Safer Communities Programme.
Yvonne suggested the Group’s key priorities are to improve the data and to progress with the strategy.

Carol Raeburn suggested inviting Education Scotland to become a member of the Group and to involve young people to ensure they are ‘ready for emergencies’.

Colin MacDougall said we had representatives from people who use the water in this Group and should be looking to them to find ways to break the barriers regarding the wearing of lifejackets and buoyancy aids. Colin agreed the Group needs to push everyone to feed in the data, wait to see what happens at the Building Safer Communities event and have an emphasis on education.

Stephen MacDonald suggesting inviting someone to represent the anglers as we need to include more user groups. Darren suggested asking Keep Scotland Beautiful, Paul Richardson suggested involving the River Commissioners and Yvonne put forward asking the Canal Authorities.
Frank Creighton spoke of those involved in the local safety signs campaign and that they had engaged with canoers, campers and anglers.  His research had shown one third of these groups were not were not wearing life jackets so we must engage with the representative of the relevant associations.

Michael suggested there was a need for this Group to meet again before the end of the year and Liz offered to circulate suggested meeting dates from late November onwards. John Reid agreed and highlighted the Group needed to pull together its Terms of Reference etc.

Paul Richardson reminded the members of the Group of the recommendations included in the Paddy Tompkins report and it’s reference to the need for a strategy.

Carlene closed the meeting and thanked all those who attended.

Liz advised the Group that Carlene was soon to leave RoSPA and thanked her for the work she had done on water safety and especially for pulling this Group together.
